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2016 Trail Maintenance Projects 

 
L-R: Clifton Bowser, Tom Fitzgerald, Bill Boyd, Jerry Johnston, Larry Holtzapple, Jim Bowser, Vinnie Rose, Mark Kelly, Wayne Bau-

mann.  Not shown: John Zimmer, Allen Russell, Austin Holtzapple, and Violeta Holtzapple (the photographer). 

 
This yearõs major trail project is the construction of an Ad-

irondack lean-to style log shelter along the trail at a remote 

location.  Approximately a dozen members of the club 

helped with the project on Friday and Saturday, June 24th 

and 25th, including several from many miles away.  Jim 

Bowser who lives in southern Florida, was especially help-

ful, as he has an engineering background and knew how to 

start the pitch of the roof at the standard ò5-in-12ó slope.  

Vinnie Rose of Reading, PA, once worked as a mason, and 

is familiar with construction projects.  He reminded us of 

the importance of òplumb, level, square.ó  Violeta swept 

out the partially-completed structure with a leafy tree 

branch at the end of the second day.  John spent that day 

working at the annual Cross Fork Snake Hunt. 

The season has also included the never-ending need for 

the removal of fallen trees and branches from the trail at 

the end of winter, and the occasional mowing of annual 

vegetation in the footpath during the growing seasons. 

Gary Buchanan cleared the Kerr, Ford Hollow, and Hock-

ney Hollow trails from Patterson Park to the Rock Ridge 

Road with help from Ben Forney in Hockney Hollow.  

John Eastlake, Walt Zegarsky and Jeff Raisch cleared the 

Cherry Springs Tower Trail, removing about 25 blow-

downs.  Mark and Denise Kelly cleared the trail from Ole 

Bull Park to Impson Hollow, and also trimmed the laurel 

and weedwhacked Impson Hollow Trail.  Tom Shatto and 

Andy Salek did some trimming and blazing on the West 

Branch Crossover Trail.  

Bob and Helen Bernhardy spent a couple of sessions on 

the Fish, B&S, Ewing, and Crooks trails.  Larry Holtzap-

ple, Jerry Johnston, and Bill Boyd cleared the White Line 

and Splash Dam sections.  Charles Kern, the scoutmaster 
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of Troop 432, Jonestown, PA, and troop adult leader Ber-

nie Boltz, along with Scouts Brandon Shunk, Michael 

Lowe, and Garrette White, cleared from Ole Bull Park to 

the Twelve-Mile Road at Young Woman's Creek.  Curt 

Wunderlich, assistant scoutmaster of Troop 432 and adult 

leaders Jason Shunk and Caleb Ginder, along with scouts 

Luke Dresch, Alex Lowes, Keaton Startoni, Aidan Strunk 

and Nick White cleared from the Shephard Road to the 

Greenlick Road. 

Jerry Johnston, Mary Lou Parker, and John Zimmer re-

moved blowdowns from the West Branch Crossover Trail.  

Jerry Johnston and Bill Boyd mowed briars and re-blazed 

the upper end of that trail.  Lowell and Barb Luft cleared 

from Short Run Road to Ole Bull Park.  Jerry Johnston 

and Bill Boyd cleared blowdowns from the Seed Study and 

Fanton Hollow Trails.  Larry Holtzapple, Ralph Stockman, 

and Pat Childs cleared from the Wild Boy Rd. to the 

Prouty Lick Rd.  Chuck Hager, Allen òBuzzó Russell, and 

Jim Randall cleared from the Greenlick Rd. to the Twelve-

Mile Rd.  Wanda Shirk, John Zimmer, Jerry Johnston, and 

Bill Boyd cleared from the Wild Boy Rd. to the East Fork 

Rd.  Chuck Hager, Buzz Russell, and Jim Randall cleared 

Italian Hollow and Greenlick Run. 

Joe Allis has kept quite busy with his Swisher mower, 

clearing the ski/bike paths, along with Ridge and Jacob 

Trails, in the Denton Hill area. 

Additional trail construction projects this year include 

smaller (and completed) log footbridges across Cross Fork 

Creek, Little Lyman Run, and Yochum Run. 

The club also has another picnic table built and delivered 

to Ole Bull State Park.  We do this as a way of saying 

Thank You to the park for the use of the campsites for our 

annual Camporee.  This isn't something the park has re-

quested.  We just believe it is appropriate.  Cost to each 

club member is about 40 cents per table. 

The log shows 598 hours of trail care, with 43 volunteers 

participating.  I'm keeping the hours for the shelter sepa-

rate, but we can add those later. 

 
Historic CCC Building along the STS 
By Tom Fitzgerald 

This building is located along the lower Crooks Trail a few 

hundred feet from its intersection with the Sunken Branch 

Road.  According to Civilian Conservation Corps (CCC) 

Historian John Eastlake, the structure was the dynamite 

storage building for CCC Camp #S-136 at Cherry Springs, 

which operated from 1933 until July 1937. 

In the beginning of the CCC program, the camps did not 

have bulldozers or other heavy equipment, so they used 

dynamite to break up stumps and rocks into pieces small 

enough to move out of the way with muscle power and 

hand tools.  Dynamite storage facilities were always located 

at a safe distance from the CCC camps. 

The building stood empty for three decades until the Sus-

quehannock Trail System was founded.  In the early years 

of the STS, the trail club stored locust posts for future trail 

signs in the building. 

Bob and Helen Bernhardy who maintain the Crooks Trail 

section of the STS have noticed that the door of the build-

ing is broken and dangerous.  They have reported the con-

dition of the building to the Susquehannock State Forest 

District.  The trail club is interested in restoring the build-

ing to good condition as a historic site.  

Bob Bernhardy outside the dynamite storage shed 

 

Photo by Helen Bernhardy 

Working on bridge 

L-R: Bill Boyd, Larry Holtzapple, Jerry Johnston, John Zimmer, Wanda 

Shirk, Mark Kelly 

 

Photo by Violeta Holtzapple 



 

Buckseller Trail Hike 
By Tom Fitzgerald 

The 2016 STC hiking season got underway on April 30 

with a short 2½-mileòget-the-winter-cobwebs-outó walk 

down Buckseller Run near the northern edge of the Sus-

quehannock State forest.  Hike leader Wanda Shirk was 

joined by Wayne Baumann, Pat Childs, Tom Fitzgerald, 

Janet Long, and Ralph Stockman.  The weather, cool and 

overcast, was in our favor that day.  It was warm enough 

for comfort but cool enough that no one ended the hike 

soaked in sweat.   

The Buckseller Trail, which is not part of the STS, is one 

of many old trails built eighty years ago by the Civilian 

Conservation Corps (CCC).  Like many of the rarely-

traversed CCC footpaths in the state forest lands of Penn-

sylvania, long stretches of it have been nearly obliterated 

by the natural forces of leaf litter, frost, and erosion.  Here 

and there, the remains of flagstone walls laid up by CCC 

crews to support the lower edge of the trail can be seen.  

Occasional conservation service projects over the years 

have cleared away fallen trees and bridged wet spots with 

corduroy.  To restore the trail to its original condition 

would require a major labor-intensive construction project, 

mostly with hand tools. 

The hike began as a friendly social event, but in the first 

few minutes after we started down the trail, the group en-

countered a small tree that had fallen across the path.  Al-

most immediately, the latent trail-maintenance instincts of 

the club members rose to the surface.  Ralph whipped out 

his folding pocket saw and started working on the branch-

es of the fallen tree while the others dragged the loose 

pieces off the trail.  Hike leader Wanda ran back uphill to 

her parked car and shortly returned with a Katanaboy Jap-

anese folding saw.  The Katanaboy has a 21-inch blade and 

opens up to a length of 45 inches.  It is carried in a sheath 

slung over the shoulder. 

She and the other members of the party attacked the tree 

trunk with great vigor, and it was soon off the trail.  Sever-

al more small trees blocking the way farther down the line 

were also handled with dispatch, but the group was forced 

to acknowledge that the few large ones needed bigger 

sawsñpreferably power driven.  Stretches of the bottom 

of that narrow, steep-sided little valley were jumbles of 

fallen dead trees. 

Pat is an inveterate amateur botanist.  In one location, she 

noticed two closely-related species in the poppy family 

growing next to each other, both of them In flower.  They 

were squirrel-corn (Dicentra canadensis) and Dutchmanõs-

breeches (Dicentra cucullaria).  Pat explained how to tell 

them apart on the basis of flower structure.  There was 

also a slight difference in the fineness of their lacy leaves. 

About halfway down the trail, Pat also spotted an unusual 

white trillium with a pale yellowish cast to its flowers.  Up-

on subsequent consultation with reference books and the 

Internet, we think it is a rare scentless form of the com-

mon red trillium or wake-robin. 

Large areas of the lower Buckseller Hollow are carpeted 

with leeks in the spring, and a major objective of this hike 

was to dig some leeks to take home.  The hollow did not 

disappoint. 

It was a very satisfying beginning to the next six or seven 

months on the trails.    

White Trillium  

 

Photo by Pat Childs 

CCC Stonework  

L-R: Wanda Shirk, Wayne Baumann, Pat Childs, Janet Long, Ralph Stockman

 

Photo by Tom Fitzgerald 
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Annual Laurel Blossom Hike 
By Tom Fitzgerald 

STC member Wayne Baumann led his annual mid-June 

hike on the Cherry Springs Tower Trail to view close-up 

the Pennsylvania State Flowerñmountain laurelñin 

bloom.  This yearõs hike was on Fatherõs Day, June 19.  We 

were in luck with the weather.  It was a nearly perfect day. 

Eight hikers and a shuttle driver gathered at the Cherry 

Springs Fire Tower at 2 PM.  Jayne Fitzgerald shuttled the 

drivers back to the starting point.  She is undergoing non-

surgical hip joint repair and therefore decided against 2 ½ 

miles on rough ground this soon. 

We found the trail in good condition, well-marked and 

cleared.  The hikers liked the can-lid mile markers that 

STC President Wanda Shirk had recently tacked up on 

trailside trees.  One of the high points of the trip was the 

discovery of a 10-inch-diameter sassafras tree right beside 

the trail.  Sassafras grows much larger than that farther 

south where growing conditions for the species are more 

favorable, but a ten-incher in Potter County is uncommon. 

The group took a rest break at a sign pointing to a former 

vista.  The view is almost completely overgrown, there was 

never a constructed trail out to the vista, the signboard is 

faded and weathered, but the skinny black locust post is in 

remarkably good condition after more than 35 years. 

Shortly after that, we began the long descent down Cardiac 

Climb with its miniature ocean of nettles.  They were al-

ready encroaching into the trail since the spring mainte-

nance sweep.  With help, Evan, 5, changed from shorts 

into long pants, but a few steps later, he tripped on some-

thing and fell into the nettles anyway.  He was scratching 

for the next few minutes as we continued down the trail. 

Below the nettle patch, the group met Ken and Kathy 

Ward from Texas who told us they were on a 3-night loop 

backpacking trip.  They planned to cut over to the west 

side of the STS on the East Fork Crossover Trail.  The 

husband was wearing shorts and the wife was dressed in a 

miniskirt.  When Bronwyn cautioned them about what lay 

up ahead, Ken asked, òWhat are nettles?ó  

 STC Canoe/Kayak Outing  

By Penny Weinhold 

 

Eight Susquehannock Trail Club members gathered at 

Cowanesque Lake on Tuesday, June 21, 2016 for an after-

noon canoe and kayak jaunt along the lake shore.  In at-

tendance were Bob & Helen Bernhardy, Larry Holtzapple, 

Bob Ross, Diane Franco, Jan and Mike Thierfelder, and 

Penny Weinhold who organized the event. 

Several species of wildlife were sighted, especially aquatic 

birds such as ospreys, great blue herons, and gulls. 

After a couple of hours on the lake, the group gathered on 

the shore for a late-afternoon picnic lunch.  The weather 

was perfect, and the group enjoyed the fun.   

Enjoying the beautiful day on the water 

L-R: Larry Holtzapple, Penny Weinhold, Jan Thierfelder 

 

Photo by Helen Bernhardy 

L-R: Bronwyn Fitzgerald, Kari Fitzgerald, Evan Makdad, Wayne Baumann, , 

Ed Szymanik, Carol Szymanik, Frank Eppinger 

 

Photo by Tom Fitzgerald 

 


